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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes
Monday, April 23, 2007
Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  
Call to order:
Senate President Marsha Yowell called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order at 3:04 p.m. in the Kaibab Room.
Members Present: Tom Alcoze, David Allen, Sam Arundel, Cyndi Banks, Virginia Blankenship, Kathy Bohan, Roger Bounds, Chuck Connell, Bill Culbertson, Sally Doshier, Jack Dustman, Heidi Fogelberg, Marcus Ford, Tara Green, Liz Grobsmith, Josh Hews, Emily Hill, Glenn Hookstra (phone), Chunhye Lee, Dave McKell, Helaine McLain, John Neuberger, Cecilia Ojeda, Michael Ort, Ricardo Pereira, Jim Pinto, Allen Reich, Mary Reid, Jon Reyhner, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, Louise Scott, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, Zachary Smith, Sumner Sydeman, Marsha Yowell
Members Absent: Minnie Andrews, Judith Cloud, Jim Davis, Mary  Dereshiwsky, Loma Ishii, Jeff Leid, John Leung, Bob Mathiasen, Lon Owen, Rich McNeill, Frances Riemer, Reed Riner, Ric Wiggall
Members Excused: Angie Golden 
Other Present: Paul Gazda, Cheryl Glennon, Susanna Maxwell, Karen Pugliesi, Roy St. Laurent
Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the agenda with the deletion of item 9 – President’s comments. . A motion was made and seconded to approve the amended agenda. Motion Passed. Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the minutes from the March 26, 2007 meeting. A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes. Motion Passed. 
Opening Comments: Marsha Yowell said that Chuck Connell, Blase Scarnati and herself would attend the ABOR meeting on Thursday. Marsha said while they are in Phoenix, they also plan to meet with the attorney, Michael Napier to discuss the CoFs document. Marsha said they would report what Mr. Napier has to say to the Senate by email or at the May 7 meeting. Marsha said that the bylaw amendments that were approved by the Senate at the March 26 meeting were also approved by President Haeger. Marsha said that volunteers interested in working on issues over the summer should sign up for the summer senate. A signup sheet is on the back table. Blase said there are many issues that take place during the summer. 
Blase Scarnati added that there is also a University Faculty Meeting on April 30 in Ashurst from 3:30 – 5:30pm. The final Faculty Senate meeting will be held on Monday, May 7 and officer elections will take place then. Blase said that nominations are still being accepted for the offices of vice-president, secretary, treasurer, parliamentarian, and at-large senators. Blase said Rich Lei who is here today but is officially on sabbatical this semester has been nominated for Vice-President. Blase asked Rich to come up and say a few words. Rich said, “I’m Rich Lei from the School of Communication which is in the College of Social & Behavioral Sciences. I would like to be the vice-president of the Faculty Senate next year. Let me tell you why. I have been a senator for many years and have served as the senate secretary. I am also a member of the executive committee, and I have served on the senate’s budget committee. You have not seen much of me this semester because you heard I was on sabbatical, but I will be back ready to go to work in the fall. There are two things I have seen recently that have made the senate a more effective body. First, I have seen the senate assert a stronger voice. Second, we have done a better job of focusing our energies on issues that matter to us all. Issues like salary, preservation of academic freedom and the development of the new CoFs document. I think the foundation has been laid for a very productive year next year. If I am elected, I got the commitment, and the time and the energy to serve as vice-president. I welcome the challenge.”
Senate Budget Committee Update: Chuck Connell said the Senate Budget Committee [SBC] has been meeting once or twice a month. The regular members are Mary Reid, Virginia Blankenship, Karen Underhill, Marsha Yowell, Blase Scarnati, and Chuck. The committee met during the year with Karen Appleby and Pat Haeuser to discuss information received and issues that were raised. Some of the actions that took place this year were
· The SBC requested peer data for posting of CUPA information. This data was provided as a resource for faculty for comparisons, salary checks, and other information.

· The SBC reviewed the status of faculty salaries after the recent raise in January 2007. The SBC will make additional recommendations as soon as they know what the outcome of the FY08 budget will be for the coming year and the impact that salary raises will have coming from the state and/or the university. A comparison will be done and issues such as compression will be discussed. 

· The SBC made a number of recommendations regarding adjustments to address compression. Some of those recommendations were addressed at least partly by the administration in the January raises. Additional recommendations were
· 1% for each year in rank, the actual was .07%.

· Further adjustments to those promoted last year. This was not addressed during the recent adjustments.

· Increase the stipends for promotions. The SBC recommended $4500 for associate, and the actual was $4000. For professors, the recommendation was $7500 and the actual was $7000.

· Promotions from lecturer to senior lecturer are awarded $4500. This is still under review.

· To include academic professionals in promotion raises. This has not been approved. 
· The committee used a proposal by some deans regarding salary increases for faculty for merit. Some of the deans recommended a bonus approach. The SBC unanimously sent a note of opposition to that recommendation partly in concert with academic chairs council. These recommendations are being reviewed in the Presidents and Provosts offices.
· There are still issues the SBC will continue to work on. These include long-term salary improvement plan that the Senate recommended is still not in place even though the President is addressing salary increases on a regular basis.

· A number of CUPA issues have been raised by the process of the 85 percentile of the average. The SBC will be addressing these issues. 

Mary Reid said some of her colleagues have received their letters of promotion indicating that they have received a raise in recognition of that promotion. The amounts were $500 less then what the SBC recommended. As a result, it will leave them falling short of 85% of CUPA target. Mary said it was her understanding that there would be a further adjustment to bring them up to 85% of CUPA. Mary asked the Provost to comment as to when her colleagues can expect these adjustments.
Provost Grobsmith said these adjustments are still under discussion. The Provost said she recommended to the President that the increases for this year do need to include lecturers. The Provost added that the part-time faculty salaries are also grim. 

Blase Scarnati added there is a working group that beginning to draw up a policy on how to handle classification of instructional program [CIP] code alignment. CIP codes are a useful tool for working on salary basis and adjustments. CIP data is organized by academic discipline. When the policy is completed, it will be sent to the SBC, chairs, deans, and eventually go before the Faculty Senate. They key principles are to get faculty CIP codes to reflect reality of what they are actually teaching and to have that process be transparent. 
A question was brought up regarding a proposal that would allow the deans to allocate merit. Provost Grobsmith replied that the proposal that came from the deans was that there is an allocation of merit by the deans. In addition, the President would set aside an amount of money per year so that there would be a pool every year to award bonus, one-time dollars in addition to a base. The proposal was not to do a one-time bonus and not in addition to the base. 

Chuck said the proposal was rejected because each college gets different amounts of money. On what basis would a bonus or merit be awarded? Several issues were not clear in the proposal. The Provost commented on the proposal. The notion of the deans having control over merit dollars was a proposal, which the deans were in favor of because there was a real interest in not having such a flat distribution. The deans asked whatever proportional salary dollars went to that college, if the deans could allocate them. The President’s concern was on what basis they would be allocated. The basis would be the criteria that were already in place, so it would have to be on the annual reviews, which included the ratings that were awarded for highly meritorious, meritorious, satisfactory, etc. The President thought it might be workable if the principle was the same across the institution. The Provost said in her discussions with the chairs last week, that there was considerable concern about having any kind of allocation of merit by the deans. The chairs spoke strongly against the proposal. There is not enough support for this proposal but the Provost welcomed any feedback. The Provost said the “bump issue” is off the table. 
A question was asked if the SBC was able to address summer compensation. The Provost said that there is support to split out summer sessions into distance and mountain campus. The Provost would take over mountain campus summer session, and Distance Learning would oversee the distance summer session. If this were the case, the allocation would be divided. The Provost is discussing this issue with the President.
Herbicide Resolution: Paul Gazda presented a proposal on eliminating herbicide use on the NAU campus and asked the Faculty Senate for its support. Marsha said if anyone is interested in working with Paul on this issue, to contact him directly.
A motion was made to accept the proposal on eliminating herbicide use as being submitted to the Faculty Senate. Motion seconded. Motion passed.
Scholarships & Textbook Resolution Response: Marsha Yowell said the Faculty Senate gives out annual scholarships. This year at the May 7 meeting, we will give out two scholarships. Some members of the executive committee participated in ranking the candidates. Twenty applicants applied. The two winners are Emy Lewis, an elementary education major and Jennifer Naasz, who is fine arts major. Marsha said Rich Williams thanked the Faculty Senate with a letter about the textbook resolution that was passed at the March 26 meeting.
Caucas on Administrators Evaluation: Marsha Yowell said in 2001, the Faculty Senate made a recommendation regarding the evaluation of administrators. The documents relevant to this recommendation were the minutes from May 2001 and September 2001, and the evaluation of administrator policy. 
Provost Grobsmith commented that in her time at NAU, she has observed a variation on how deans evaluate chairs. The Provost said she sent the deans a survey about how they do evaluate chairs. So far, two deans have responded. In SBS and CENS, there seem to be input from faculty and staff about chair performance. With regard to dean’s evaluations, the Provost is required to evaluate the deans each year and she does. The dean receives a copy of their evaluation. The President evaluates all the Vice Presidents, so these groups are being evaluated. When the Provost first came to NAU, Susanna Maxwell guided her on the fact that there was not a good process for seeking input on dean evaluations from faculty. With Susanna’s assistance, they created an instrument that the deans reviewed and liked. The model was the one used to evaluate chair in SBS. They decided every three years, each dean would receive a comprehensive evaluation that would seek faculty and staff input. They would also seek input from external contingencies. Last year Mason Gerety was evaluated. His faculty, staff, chairs, and coordinators all provided input that went into Mason’s comprehensive evaluation. The Provost gave Mason a summary while retaining anonymity of the data. The Provost said Laura Huenneke and Dan Kain would be evaluated this year in the same way. The Provost said chair evaluations should be more regular. 
The senate broke up into groups by college to caucus the matter. Marsha asked them to discuss and comment if evaluating chairs, deans, and directors is a good idea or not. 
A motion was made to support the evaluation of chairs, deans, and directors on an annual basis. Motion seconded. Motion passed. 

The meeting broke up into groups by college. After 20 minutes of discussion, senators reported the following:
College of Business [CBA] – David Allen
· It was not clear if the plans are to stay with the 2001 policy or create a new one. 

· What is the desirable measurement frequency? The motion said evaluations would be done annually and the current cycle is less frequent. It usually takes several years to evaluate a dean. Is an annual evaluation appropriate for this group?

· Without access to a statement of expectations [SOE] for administrators, how can they be evaluated on progress towards the SOE.

· How is there any feedback to the faculty if we do not see the results?

College of Arts and Letters [CAL] – Helaine McLain

· CAL agrees with what CBA listed

· In regards to faculty input on the creation of an SOE for the chair. An SOE would inform faculty on what areas the chair will be evaluated.

· What percent of the chair’s responsibilities would faculty is allowed to provide input on.

· What are the outcomes of these evaluations? Maybe the faculty evaluation could become a portion of the evaluation made by the deans and the specific chair. 

College of Professional Schools [CPS] – Bill Culbertson

· The group came up with conclusions that coincide with what the other colleges have said. 

· The senate should have a task force to investigate the whole procedure. There is new information that has come out in the since the 2001 policy. 
· What is the feedback loop? 
· Who is going to get the feedback? 
· What is going to happen to the information and what action will be taken? 
· Where is the responsibility for evaluation to be delegated for each administrator? Perhaps each administrator will be evaluated differently.
· We need access to the 2001 documents. Perhaps they should be posted on the website.

College of Education [COE] – Karen Sealander

· They agreed with what the other colleges have said so far. 
· They want to make sure the “who” is identified. Whom are we evaluating? Is it just the deans, or will assistant and associate deans be included. 

· They would like to see electronic forms. For example, use a tool like Survey Monkey. The data could then be analyzed and accessed quickly.
· They would like to have some input. They agree that the deans need to have input into what is put on the form.

· They would like to see a form similar to an SOE. They would like to see the deans post their goals, their mission, or their job description at the beginning of the year so faculty can reflect on it as they generate input.

· They would like to see the survey go up at least three weeks before its due, such as the first week in April and a reminder sent out to faculty that it is there.

College of Engineering and Natural Sciences [CENS] – John Neuberger
· They did not have too much to add to what has been mentioned so far.

· They would like to see the evaluation of administrators go all way up to the top to include chair, dean, provost, and president.
· They talked a lot about feedback. They would like some indication of what their colleagues thought. Like a summary. For example, if a chair was being evaluated, the dean could “sanitize” the comments and forward them to the faculty.
· The online survey seems like a good idea. Surveys would be different depending on who is being evaluated – chairs, deans, etc.
College of Social and Behavioral Sciences [SBS] – Rich Lei

· They would form a Senate sub-committee to look at what ASU and UA does to evaluate their administrators. They may have an idea we can use.
· They suggest that the Provost and other administrators develop and present a model to the Senate sub-committee from their point of view. 
· They suggest that the Senate sub-committee form a timeline and report to the Senate.

· The evaluation should follow a parallel format. If online evaluation is used for faculty, then they should be used for administrators. 

· A SOE would be helpful to inform faculty on what areas administrators are evaluated.

· Make sure what ever happens on the issue that it happens in a timely manner.

Cline Library – Heidi Fogelberg
· There have been requests for a voice within the library. They are not aware of a current process in place for library staff. 
· They are in support of a process being put in place.

Marsha said she was going to table this issue until the May 7, 2007 meeting.
NCA Update: Mary Reid said she is the Senate representative on the NCA self-study committee. Mary distributed a draft of the NCA executive summary that will eventually be turned into a glossy color brochure. The accreditation visit will take place October 22-24, 2007. Mary said that everyone is enrolled in one of the largest online courses ever. There are 51,000 students enrolled in the NCA self-study vista shell. The class can be completed in about 90 minutes and there is a reward at the end of completion. For those who do not want to take 90 minutes to complete the course, there is a 10-15 minutes shorter version that is available. Mary said there would be some outreach going on and an accreditation fair will be held. 
Comments from the Provost: 

· The ABOR meeting is Thursday of this week. It is only a one-day meeting. Some of the items that will go before board are a Bachelor of Science in Interdisciplinary Studies [BSIS] and a proposal to allow students to transfer up to 90 credits for only these two emphasis’s within the BSIS: 
· Humanities

· Public Management

· The renovation of certain classrooms on campus is being determined. The President wants to do upgrade a large area rather than renovating one classroom at a time. A timeline would have to be figured out especially if classes would have to be moved for the fall. Karen Pugliesi is working with Kathe Shinham on finalizing the proposal on renovations that will include the Liberal Arts building. 
· The first candidate for the SBS dean search is currently on campus. The first candidate for the International Vice-Provost search will arrive on campus next week. There will be open forums and plenty of opportunities to meet the candidates. 

· Susanna Maxwell is handling the graduate dean search that is an internal search. The process is moving quickly and the review of applications has begun.

· The new dean of the proposed College of Health and Human Services and the executive director of nursing advertisements will come out as soon as ABOR approves of the new college. The Isaacson Miller  firm will be assisting in these searches.
· The June ABOR meeting will be held on the NAU campus on June 19 and 20. A Master of Science in Engineering will be proposed. In addition, the Provost said they would be required to submit a report on international activities to ABOR. 
· Concerning the dean’s proposal to allocate merit that was talked about earlier, the Provost would like to know how the Faculty Senate views that proposal and whether or not the Senate would prefer the academic chairs council position. The chair position, which is the deans do not allocate merit, that merit be distributed universally across the institution until the salary issues improve. The Provost’s asked for feedback. 
· The Provost is talking with Chuck Connell and Karen Appleby about the promotion bumps. They will bring back a request to look at what the implications would be for doing compression adjustments for those promoted faculty. They will bring it to the President on Wednesday. The Provost recommended that the promotion bumps also apply to lecturer to senior lecturer promotions. The Provost said she would report the results back to the Senate.
New Business/Announcements:

· A question was asked if the Senate was going to be involved in discussions and decision-making about the safety on campus. Marsha Yowell replied yes, the Senate is always involved in these types of conversations. The Provost said the administration works with Public Affairs. The administration is involved in conversations pertaining to safety. The Provost said that she would get an update on the campus communication plan at the President’s cabinet meeting tomorrow and report back.
Adjournment: Meeting was adjourned at 4:39p.m. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, May 7, 2007 in the Kaibab Room, University Union.
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